
Following the First Minister’s recent keynote speech on improving public services, I am 
writing to seek your support in taking forward the programme of reform and renewal for our 
NHS.  The NHS Chairs meetings and the advent of the NHS Scotland Executive Group has 
meant a fundamental shift in the way we come together and lead the NHS, but we need to 
increase the pace at which we are implementing the range of improvements across our 
system, in order to maximise the effectiveness and efficiency of services.  
  
In taking forward the range of system reform and improvement work, it is important that we 
fully utilise the opportunities provided by working across boundaries – giving life to the 
statutory duties placed upon all NHS Boards to work collaboratively in delivering healthcare 
services. This duty is set out in Section 12J of the National Health Service (Scotland) Act 
1978 and provides the foundation for ensuring equitable and effective healthcare delivery 
across Scotland.  
  
As system leaders, you are required to ensure that your Boards actively engage in 
collaborative arrangements with other Health Boards. This includes sharing resources, 
expertise and services, where appropriate, to optimise patient outcomes and improve 
efficiency across the system. Such co-operation is critical to achieving the best possible care 
for our population, especially given the complex challenges we face in addressing health 
inequalities and meeting the demands on services.   
  
Over the last year we have strengthened our approach to collaboration and co-operation with 
you, beginning with the publication of the Model Framework Document for NHS Boards in 
April 2024. This document outlines how we collaborate and co-operate and provides a 
structured approach for Boards, detailing our respective roles, responsibilities, and the 
nature of how Boards interact with the Scottish Government. It aimed to provide greater 
clarity on governance and accountability and sets out our commitment to fostering effective 
partnerships to deliver high-quality healthcare services across Scotland.   
  
Our commitment to working together has been further strengthened with the establishment of 
the NHS Scotland Executive Group, which first met in October 2024. Its primary aim is to 
support the effective governance, planning and delivery of healthcare services across 
Scotland. The NHS Scotland Executive Group plays a central role in supporting national and  
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regional planning initiatives, such as those outlined in the NHS Scotland Planning 
Framework.  
  
The recent publication of the NHS Scotland Planning Director’s Letter, in November 2024, 
provides additional guidance on population-based planning, once again highlighting the need 
for strengthened national and regional coordination. The DL emphasised the establishment 
of a Single Planning Framework to ensure coherence and alignment in service delivery, 
infrastructure investment, and workforce planning at national level.  The NHS Scotland  
Planning and Delivery Board (NHSSPDB) will oversee and govern these efforts, ensuring 
that resources are deployed efficiently and equitably across all Health Boards.   
  
At the regional level, the letter outlines the importance of collaboration between neighbouring 
Health Boards to develop strategies that address the specific needs of local populations. 
Regional planning groups are expected to drive innovation and adaptability, responding to 
the unique health dynamics within their areas whilst aligning with the broader NHS Scotland 
priorities. These planning efforts are integral to achieving the vision set out in the 2016 
National Clinical Strategy and the Public Bodies (Joint Working) (Scotland) Act, which 
prioritise integration and partnership working across sectors.   
  
I believe we have all of the foundations now in place to allow you to fulfil your roles, as NHS 
leaders, but also in how we come together as an NHS Scotland to meet the needs of 
patients and the expectations of our communities.  
  
Moving forward, I intend to work with employers to enhance the Executive Management 
Appraisal System so that we can properly assess and record the impact of working across 
board and wider system boundaries.  This will be incorporated into the guidance for the 
2024/25 performance review and 2025/26 objective setting process, which the Chief People 
Officer will issue in late February / early March. Similarly, the appraisals of NHS Chairs will 
encompass how they are facilitating and supporting the level of cross boundary working that 
we all see as essential.  
  
For now, I encourage you all to review your current arrangements for cross-boundary 
collaboration and identify any areas requiring improvement. Please also ensure that staff 
within your Boards are familiar with the statutory requirements of the Model Framework.   
  
In the meantime, should you require clarification or support, please do not hesitate to contact 
my office.   
  
Thank you for your continued leadership and dedication to delivering high-quality, 
patientcentred care for the people of Scotland.  
  
Yours sincerely,  
  
Caroline Lamb  
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